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2011 - challenging but successful!

The Social and Health Education Project (SHEP) is a unique community-based, regional training and development organisation with a 37 year track record in pioneering experiential group work for the promotion of personal and social transformation. 2011 was a very successful, though challenging, year for SHEP with over two thousand persons directly involved with the project through training, counselling or advocacy. During 2011, we experienced increased demand for our services in a large number of areas, particularly counselling, advocacy and personal development training.  This was made possible through significant once-off funding  and the recruitment of three new part-time staff members. Key events during the year were the launch of our new Strategic Plan, the signing of a Memorandum of Understanding with Kerry Education Service, and the visit to Ireland of our colleagues from Sahakarmi Samaj. During the year, many of the recommendations of the three independent evaluations conducted in 2010 were worked on during 2011 to improve the quality of the service offered by SHEP. Some progress was also made with regard to accreditation: discussions commenced with WIT and an application was submitted to FETAC. Finally, as Chairperson I wish to extend my thanks to the large body of trainers, tutors, counsellors, and volunteer advocates in SHEP, and our small core staff team, for all that they have done in 2011 to provide a very important range of services and supports.
Carmel Brosnan, Chairperson.

Director’s Report

In general, SHEP has made very good progress in 2011 with implementing the objectives set out in our work-plan – and continued to work across all of the SHEP’s eleven key areas of work.  The level of work completed in 2011 was higher than in 2010 despite the reduction in core funding to SHEP.  Significant once-off top-up funding from the HSE for 2011 allowed the project to implement the 2011 programme in full. A key development during 2011 was that the number of training courses offered by SHEP in the core training programme increased significantly (21 courses ran in 2011, compared to 15 the previous year). Numbers completing SHEP core training were again higher than the previous year, despite the downturn in the economy, and 16 courses commenced in September 2011, the highest number to date. The expansion of the concessionary rate scheme (with 96 persons supported in 2011) has proven very important. The training programme in Kerry continued to gain momentum (with five core training courses commencing in 2011) with support from our part-time Training and Development Officer. A second key development was the significant expansion of the training work in Limerick. This is an exciting development, but is putting pressure on the project. SHEP will need to consider how we can sustain the work in Limerick. The third key development was a significant increase in our counselling work during 2011 (with 466 persons supported). However, the increased demand for the service meant that at the end of the year the service was once again very stretched. Thank you for taking the time to read this report, and please do contact us if you would like to know more about SHEP or if we can be of assistance.
Jim Sheehan 
Personal Development Training

The aim of this work is to support individuals to develop capacities for positive change and to enhance health and well-being. SHEP’s Certificate in Personal Development is a unique programme which has been refined by the project over many years. The course consists of weekly evening  or day-time sessions  of two and a half hours between September and the end of May as well as seven weekend day-long sessions. The principal methodology is that of experiential group-work. 
309 individuals participated in this training in 2011. Nine groups comprising 138 people completed the SHEP Certificate in Personal Development in May – five groups in Cork City, two in Kerry and two in Limerick City.  While the majority of the participants were women participants, a significant number -  37 of the participants - were men. 
In September 2011, a record ten groups, comprising 171 people (including 35 men) commenced the SHEP Certificate in Personal Development: four in Cork City, one in Fermoy, one in Tralee, one in Killarney and three groups in Limerick. The three groups in Limerick are being offered in association with a consortium of locally-based groups working with disadvantaged communities.  A key factor was the availability (For the first time in Cork) of a concessionary rate for those facing financial difficulty. 
One group comprising 14 people completed SHEP’s Continuing Personal Development Training in December.  A further 202 people participated in the range of short courses and workshops in the On-going Development Programme. This programme offers graduates of core training courses a way of continuing their personal development work and offers community Tutors avenues to develop their skills. Along with the events organised by SHEP’s Association of Friends, these short courses and workshops contribute to the life and maintenance of the broad SHEP community.
Training in Social Awareness & Community Empowerment

SHEP’s second Foundation Course is a 78-hour course entitled the SHEP Certificate in Community Empowerment and Social Awareness. Its aim is to enhance individual’s capacity to participate more fully in the wider community and to promote social justice. Previously, entry to this course was confined to those who had completed the SHEP Certificate in Personal Development, but in 2011 in Cork and Kerry the course was also opened up to interested applicants with no prior training with SHEP. The course normally runs from September to December and consists of an evening introductory session and five week-end workshops.  There can be up to 25 participants in each group. The principal methodology used is that of experiential group work. Some elements of the course are drawn from the ‘Training for Transformation’ programme. Participants are not required to undertake any written work and there are no formal assessment or examinations. In 2011, a record five groups comprising 88 people completed this training (two groups in Cork City, two groups in Kerry and for the first time a group in Limerick city).  Thirteen of the participants were men. The majority of participants had completed the SHEP Certificate in Personal Development in May 2011. For four participants, this was their first experience of training with SHEP.
Community Education for Health & Well-being

SHEP’s Community Education for Health and Well-being offers a range of short courses in the community. The emphasis is on responding to the needs of individuals and groups, in their own communities, to explore and consider ways of making positive changes and enhancing health and well-being. Courses are typically 20 hours’ duration and run over ten weeks. In 2011, 885 people participated in 61 community-based personal development courses/workshops in community centres across Counties Cork and Kerry arranged through SHEP.  A further 547 people participated in 61 SHEP courses that were not arranged through SHEP but facilitated by SHEP Registered Community Tutors.  These courses were offered during 2011 by a total of 82 SHEP tutors. A new brochure for the Community Education for Health and Well-being programme was developed in 2010. Also launched in 2011 was a new Code of Ethical Practice for SHEP Tutors
Coiscéim Low-Cost Counselling Programme

Coiscéim is the Irish for ‘step’ and our Coiscéim Low Cost counselling programme is often the first step for people to regaining control over their own lives. The aim of the service is to make appropriate counselling or psychotherapy affordable for those who really need this type of support. During 2011 SHEP successfully managed a significant increase in demand for our Coiscéim Low-Cost Counselling Programme and consolidated our work with the pilot group therapy initiative. The increased demand was not surprising given the downturn in the economy and the pressures this has placed on many people. In 2011 counselling was provided through Coiscéim to a total of 466 clients, of whom 138 were men. Referrals to Coiscéim were made from a wide range of health and social care professionals, as well as from community and voluntary organisations, though there were increased referrals from GPs and the Mental Health Services. 7 persons were supported in SHEP’s new therapy group which provided low-cost and cost-effective therapeutic supports to those for whom group-based support is appropriate. Nine Grief, Loss and Change Courses were delivered in 2011 with 51 persons involved. A new brochure for the service was developed in 2011 and circulated widely.
Training facilitators to work in the community
SHEP is committed to enabling people in their own local communities, work settings, or elsewhere, to better support reflection, learning and transformation at the personal and community levels. A key aspect of the SHEP model is the systematic training and supervised deployment of community members in response to community needs. The project offers a range of specialised practitioner training courses to enable people to train as tutors or advocates. One group (in Cork City) comprising 15 people completed SHEP’s Certificate in Facilitation in December 2011. Additionally, three Tutor Training Courses were offered in 2011. 13 people commenced SHEP’s 18-month Integrated Specialised Tutor Training programme in Cork City in February 2011. 18 tutors completed a Specialised Tutor Training in Family Communication. 15 tutors commenced a Specialised Tutor Training in Grief Loss and Change which was offered partially in Cork and partially in Kerry (in response to the demand for this training from people based in Kerry). The work of graduates of SHEP’s specialised tutor training courses in post-training course apprenticeships represents a significant voluntary contribution to community education for health and well-being in Cork and Kerry. Their level of commitment and professionalism is inspiring. 
Advocacy

SHEP has been a pioneer in Ireland in providing volunteer-led advocacy supports to vulnerable people and communities. SHEP was to the forefront in the development of advocacy for vulnerable older people through a project called Cork Older People’s Advocacy Service and more recently was one of the pilot projects in the CIB-funded Advocacy Programme for People with Disabilities.  The defining feature of SHEP’s model of advocacy work is the provision of independent advocacy through the supervised deployment of volunteer advocates. During 2011 the main focus of the advocacy work was deployment of SHEP volunteer to Heatherside Hospital benefitting 30 vulnerable older people. During 2011 a new link was established with Cobh Community Hospital, where two of SHEP’s advocates are now providing advocacy support to residents.
Complementary Accredited Training 
SHEP has been working in partnership with the Department of Adult Continuing Education and the Department of Applied Social Studies in UCC for a number of years to provide academic training as a complement to SHEP’s Core Training Programme. In 2011, 14 students completed the second year of the Level 7 Diploma in Social and Psychological Health Studies. In September, a new group comprising 24 students commenced the fourth Diploma course. During 2011, SHEP commenced a quality assurance programme to register as a provider with FETAC. This was under-taken in order to be able to offer Level 6 Advocacy training which is hoped to commence in late 2012.
Supporting Communities, Groups & Organisations 

Given SHEP’s expertise and experience, the Project is regularly requested to provide facilitation and/or specialist technical support to communities, organisations and groups. Over 25 groups/organisations were supported in 2011. The supports provided included customised training, facilitation and support with supervision. In Kerry, for example, SHEP tutors were involved in delivering training for volunteers in Recovery Haven Tralee and the Carers Association. This is an area where the Project would have liked to be able to do more, but could not because of the increased demand for other areas of the Project’s work. 

International Learning Partnership
During 2011, SHEP continued our learning partnership with Sahakarmi Samaj to support them in delivering the South Western Nepal Community Governance Enhancement Programme.  This project is funded by Irish Aid and ICCO-Kirkinactie. With support from SHEP, Sahakarmi Samaj worked to establish 122 new community groups in marginalised communities in South-west Nepal.  This was possible because in late 2010 funding was secured from both Irish Aid and ICCO-Kerkinactie for a second three-year phase of Sahakarmi Project in Nepal. Throughout 2011 SHEP continued to deliver organisational development mentoring and administered donor funding and an important exchange visit to Ireland took place in October. 
Influencing Policy and Participation

One of SHEP’s strategic aims is to contribute to good practice at regional and national levels. SHEP continued to work collaboratively with a wide range of organisations and agencies in 2011. A key collaborative venture during 2011 was our coordination of the South West Regional Community Development Training programme, funded by The Wheel, which provided a range of training supports to 12 community development projects. We also commenced work on documenting our experience of providing independent volunteer-led advocacy in Heatherside Hospital and will publish this case study in 2012 with a view to disseminating it widely.
Strengthening SHEP’s Organisational Effectiveness

Three new part-time members of staff were recruited in 2011: a new Coisceim Low-Cost Counselling Referral Officer (HSE-funded); an international partnership Programme Officer, and an Advocacy Development Worker. New trainers were selected for the Continuing Personal Development training, and for Personal Development Training in Limerick. Significant programmes of in-service training and supervision were conducted for the Project’s 55 Core Trainers, 50 registered Community Tutors and 110 Coiscéim Counsellors. During 2011, considerable energy was put into policy development. Several new policies completed including The Code of Ethical Practice for Tutors and a number of policies on the operation of the Coiscéim Low-Cost Counselling Service. Management Committee membership renewed during the year and a new Chairperson, Carmel Brosnan, (the first Chairperson from Kerry) was elected. The project’s five advisory groups all met during the year to support the work of the Management Committee.
Priorities for 2012
A number of key priorities for 2012 have been identified, as follows: i) Manage the reductions in core funding; ii) deliver all actions in our annual work-plan (2012); iii) implement ‘Year Two’ actions from our Strategic Plan; iv) seek alternative streams of finance in order to diversify programme funding; and vi) progress work on accreditation  through FETAC & linking with Waterford Institute of Technology.
Appreciation of Support
The Management Committee and staff of The Social and Health Education Project would like to sincerely thank everyone who supported our work in 2012. The support of our main funders, the HSE, the Department of Environment, Community and Local Government, ICCO and Irish Aid during 2011 are greatly appreciated. Total expenditure by SHEP in 2011 was €1,093,730. Total expenditure of HSE funds in 2011 was €478,302.   A total of €121,551 of funds from the Local and Community Development Programme were spent.  Support from the Cork City and County VEC, Kerry Education Service, Family Support Agency, FÁS, and Janssen Pharmaceutical all played an important role in enabling SHEP to deliver our extensive programme of work for 2012 in support of marginalised people.  A copy of our audited annual accounts for 2011 is available on our website www.socialandhealth.com.
SHEP Programme – over 2000 individuals supported in 2011.


SHEP Certificate in Personal Development – 309 people participate on a record number of courses (10). 138 people successfully complete the course and 171 people start in September 2011.


Training in Social Awareness & Community Empowerment – 88 people successfully complete the 78 hour course


Community Education for Health & Well-being – 1432 people successfully complete one of SHEP’s short-courses – 105 courses in total organised.


Low-cost Counselling – 466 people supported by Coisceim - the largest number ever.


Advocacy  – 40+ people supported by SHEP’s Cork Advocacy Service 


Supporting Groups & Organisations – 25+ groups supported during 2011


Training in Facilitation – 15 people successfully complete this one year part-time course.


SHEP Tutor Training – 51 SHEP Graduates participate in one of three Tutor Training Courses. 


UCC Diploma – 28 people participate – 14 completing the two-year Diploma in June 2011


International Learning Partnership – 122 new community-based groups established by Sahakarmi Samaj. Under a new round of grand funding from Irish Aid and ICCO-Kerkinactie.
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